

ISSUE BRIEF

No. 5203 | JULY 19, 2021 CENTER FOR NATIONAL DEFENSE

Missile Defense for Guam Needed to Improve Deterrence in the Indo–Pacific

Patty-Jane Geller

KEY TAKEAWAYS

Guam provides U.S. forces with a strategic location to fight from in conflict with China, but it is increasingly threatened by China's forces.

To enhance deterrence, the DOD needs to quickly deploy advanced missile defense on Guam after deferring the effort for too long.

The DOD should commit to building Aegis Ashore—which could subsequently be built upon—and congressional funding should support the urgency of the effort. or three years, air and missile defense for Guam has appeared on U.S. Indo-Pacific Command's (INDOPACOM) list of unfunded priorities, yet efforts to begin work on this project have not progressed.¹ Both former and current INDOPACOM commanders have stressed the importance of Guam's strategic location in great-power competition with China, whose offensive capabilities that threaten Guam continue to improve.

Yet despite this rapidly growing threat, the Department of Defense (DOD) has deferred committing to any specific system to build on Guam, and instead continues to study the problem. To deter the Chinese threat, the DOD should commit to a phased approach toward missile defense for Guam, initially deploying an Aegis Ashore system (the most feasible and realistic system for timely deployment that meets

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/ib5203

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

INDOPACOM's requirements), while initiating an effort to incrementally improve the system with additional sensors and shooters. Congress should provide significant funding for the effort in fiscal year (FY) 2022.

Why Guam Needs Advanced Missile Defense

INDOPACOM's investment plan for FY 2022–2027 states, "Guam is our most crucial operating location in the western Pacific" and requires a strong defense.² Home to Anderson Air Force Base (AFB), Naval Base Guam, and Marine Corps Base Camp Blaine, Guam is strategically located in the Western Pacific and provides U.S. forces with a base to fight from in a regional conflict.

Guam's Strategic Importance. Because Guam is located on the second island chain in the Western Pacific, it is far enough from China to be out of range of its arsenal of short-range missiles, but close enough to provide both logistical support to warfighters forward-deployed along the first island chain, near the East and South China Seas, as well as long-range fires.³ Anderson AFB hosts F-22 fighter squadrons, as well as the Bomber Task Force, enabling significant air-based power projection from the island. The Navy has access to Guam's deepwater strategic port, which enables repair and supply of the Pacific fleet—including aircraft carriers—during a conflict with China. Finally, since Guam is a U.S. territory, the United States can conduct operations from Guam without coordinating with a host nation.⁴

The Chinese Threat. Yet Guam is becoming increasingly threatened as China advances its regional conventional and nuclear forces capable of striking Guam. According to current INDOPACOM Commander Admiral John Aquilino, China's military buildup in the Indo–Pacific creates an imbalance that "may embolden China to unilaterally change the status quo before our forces may be able to deliver an effective response."⁵ China's DF-26 ballistic missile, known as the "Guam killer," can strike Guam with precision,⁶ and the DF-17 missile can range Guam with a hypersonic glide vehicle.

China's arsenal also includes cruise missiles that can strike Guam if launched from H-6 long-range bombers or naval vessels like the improved JL-3 submarine-launched ballistic missiles. Most of China's regional missiles are also nuclear-capable.⁷

The Chinese have even recently released a propaganda video displaying their bombers attacking Andersen AFB.⁸ The current Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) battery on Guam, originally deployed to respond to the lower-end North Korean ballistic missile threat, is inadequate to pace this sophisticated Chinese arsenal.⁹ Guam has become a target that the United States may need to fight for in a conflict over Taiwan, which, according to Admiral Aquilino "is much closer to us than most think."¹⁰

Deterrence. Active air and missile defense of Guam would enhance deterrence of a Chinese attack. Missile defense can convince an adversary that its attack will fail—or that the costs of overcoming missile defense systems would outweigh the benefits of success. China's forces may indeed have the ability to overcome current and potential air and missile defense systems on Guam, but doing so would require depleting offensive forces. As a result, missile defense on Guam would complicate China's planning and perhaps make Beijing think twice before launching an attack. Moreover, defending Guam helps signal to China that an attack on U.S. territory is unacceptable and would provoke major consequences.

Finally, should deterrence fail, a strong missile defense system can help protect the lives of 170,000 U.S. citizens who live on Guam, as well as over 20,000 American servicemembers, civilians, contractors, and their families.¹¹ Given that it has the required technological capabilities, the United States has a moral imperative to defend Guam as a territory of the U.S. homeland and protect the forces on the island.

Aegis Ashore: The Best Existing System to Defend Guam

INDOPACOM has identified the requirement for a persistent, permanent, 360-degree missile defense system on Guam that can defend against any Chinese ballistic and cruise missile.¹² In particular, Admiral Davidson testified that "the Aegis Ashore system...delivers the kind of capabilities that would meet the threat that is extant here, by mid-decade, and will help us pace the threat into the future."¹³ He has emphasized fielding this capability by 2026, as China may seek to change the status quo in the Indo–Pacific within the next six years.¹⁴

Why Aegis? Admiral Davidson has named Aegis Ashore as his preferred solution because it provides a "turn-key" system for defense of Guam that can be deployed quickly, while also meeting INDOPACOM's requirements.¹⁵ Aegis Ashore Guam would not exactly replicate the systems deployed in Romania and Poland, but rather can be configured to address Chinese missiles. Aegis' Mark 41 Vertical Launch System (VLS) can hold Standard Missile-3 (SM-3) interceptors, which can intercept ballistic missiles like the DF-26 in its midcourse phase of flight,¹⁶ as well as the SM-6 that can defend against cruise missiles.¹⁷

INDOPACOM could then expand upon the Aegis Ashore system over time using disaggregated launchers and other sensors. For example, INDOPACOM could eventually deploy components of the Aegis Combat System underground, mobile, or distributed across the island, characteristics that would increase the survivability of the system.¹⁸ INDOPACOM could also build upon Aegis Ashore to include Glide Phase Interceptors launched from Aegis VLS to defend against hypersonic glide vehicles, or even Patriot Advanced Capability-3 missiles.

Unclear Path Forward. Despite having had INDOPACOM's Guam defense requirements and funding requests for the past three years, the DOD has not committed to fielding Aegis Ashore—nor any other system— and instead has continued to *study* the problem. Some offices in the Pentagon also reportedly oppose attempting to defend Guam and deploy forces within reach of China's military forces at all.¹⁹

Last year, the Senate version of the National Defense Authorization Act authorized \$76.8 million for land-based SM-3 systems engineering on Guam.²⁰ However, the final conference bill excluded that funding and instead required a study on defense of Guam, despite INDOPACOM's assessment of the need for Aegis Ashore.²¹ Moreover, this year's budget request for the Missile Defense Agency (MDA) included \$78 million for further *assessment* of systems to support Guam, and \$40 million for procurement of components common to different defense architectures (for a total of \$118 million).²²

Meanwhile, INDOPACOM's unfunded requirements list for FY 2022 included \$231.7 million total for Guam defense.²³ When combined with the \$118 million requested in the budget, that equates to the \$350 million originally submitted to Congress this spring in INDOPACOM's investment plan, known as the Section 1251 report.²⁴ The House Appropriations Committee's Defense Subcommittee has, so far, understandably denied the \$40 million procurement request due to the DOD's inability to name a system it wants to deploy.²⁵

According to MDA Director Admiral Jon Hill, MDA has not yet named a defense system for Guam because it is still exploring how to distribute elements across Guam's challenging topography. However, these studies should not preclude the commitment to Aegis Ashore as the foundation or central node for Guam defense—nor should they stall its development any longer.

To realize the priority of speed in deploying defense against the imminent threat, the DOD should begin with the known Aegis Ashore system that it could later build upon. Starting with a new and more complicated architecture would be too time-consuming for the gravity of the problem. Other options for Guam defense, such as deploying only Patriot or THAAD batteries on the island, are possible, but compared to the more advanced Aegis Ashore system, those systems by themselves are far less credible.

Recommendations

Considering the speed of China's military buildup and increasing regional aggression, time is of the essence for defending Guam. The DOD needs to move forward with deploying a capability on Guam and avoid getting bogged down in the minutia of the architectural details. The most realistic and feasible way to defend Guam as soon as possible is to begin with deploying Aegis Ashore. To make this goal a reality, the DOD should:

- Commit to building Aegis Ashore on Guam and shift its policy focus to implementation of that system. The DOD should stop questioning what is needed to defend Guam—or whether to defend Guam at all—and shift focus to how to execute deployment of the Aegis system. Aegis Ashore is the best existing system that can be configured to meet INDOPACOM's requirements and to address the Chinese threat. The DOD can commit to moving forward with Aegis Ashore as a matter of policy as it finalizes details on how to incrementally add to a final defense architecture.
- Establish firm deadlines for determining the architecture of Guam missile defense against China in order to avoid indefinite analysis paralysis. After three years of deferring this project and continuing to study it, despite a consistent push from INDOPA-COM, the DOD should ensure Guam defense moves forward in a timely manner.

Likewise, Congress should:

• Fund the Guam defense system within the Pacific Deterrence Initiative at \$350 million, the level requested by INDOPACOM's 2021 Section 1251 report. The MDA does not need to have figured out every detail of Guam defense architecture in order to fully invest in a defense of Guam in FY 2022. At minimum, the system will require Standard Missile interceptors and VLS modules, which the DOD can begin procuring. The DOD should proceed to add more components as it goes. Funding should reflect the urgency of the Chinese threat to Guam and the priority of building defenses as quickly as possible.

Conclusion

While continued study of Guam defense could surely be used to put together the gold standard architecture for Guam defense, the DOD must prioritize time. Given the pace of the Chinese threat and deferment of beginning to build a defense system for the past three years, the DOD does not have time to waste. Aegis Ashore is the easiest way to meet INDOPA-COM's requirements in the nearest term, and it can be extended upon to perfect the Guam defense architecture moving forward.

Patty-Jane Geller is Policy Analyst for Nuclear Deterrence and Missile Defense in the Center for National Defense, of the Kathryn and Shelby Cullom Davis Institute for National Security and Foreign Policy, at The Heritage Foundation.

Endnotes

- Sam LaGrone, "Pacific Commander Davidson Asks Congress to Fund 'Regain the Advantage' Plan Aimed at China," USNI News, April 18, 2019, https:// news.usni.org/2019/04/18/pacific-commander-davidson-asks-congress-to-fund-regain-the-advantage-plan-aimed-at-china (accessed June 30, 2021); Aaron Mehta, "Inside U.S. Indo-Pacific Command's \$20 Billion Wish List to Deter China—And Why Congress May Approve It," *Defense News*, April 2, 2020, https://www.defensenews.com/global/asia-pacific/2020/04/02/inside-us-indo-pacific-commands-20-billion-wish-list-to-deter-china -and-why-congress-may-approve-it/ (accessed June 30, 2021); and Jen Judson, "DOD Wish List Seeks More Funds to Boost Pacific Missile Defense, Weapons Cybersecurity," *Defense News*, June 10, 2021, https://www.defensenews.com/pentagon/2021/06/10/dod-desires-more-funding-to-boost -missile-defense-in-the-pacific-in-wish-list-to-congress/ (accessed July 2, 2021).
- 2. U.S. Indo-Pacific Command's Investment Plan, *Pacific Deterrence Initiative, Fiscal Years 2022 and 2023–2027, Section 1251 Independent Assessment,* February 27, 2021, p. 2.
- John C. Aquilino, "To Consider the Nomination of Admiral John C. Aquilino, USN, for Reappointment to the Grade of Admiral and to Be Commander, United States INDOPACIFIC Command," Committee on Armed Services, U.S. Senate, March 23, 2021, pp. 85–86, https://www.armed-services.senate .gov/imo/media/doc/21-14_03-23-2021.pdf (accessed July 1, 2021).
- 4. Kimberly Underwood, "The Growing Importance of Guam," Signal, February 1, 2021, https://www.afcea.org/content/growing-importance-guam (accessed June 29, 2021), and Philip S. Davidson, "Hearing to Receive Testimony on United States Indo-Pacific Command in Review of the Defense Authorization Request for Fiscal Year 2022 and the Future Years Defense Program," Committee on Armed Services, U.S. Senate, March 9, 2021, p. 30, https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/21-10 03-09-2021.pdf (accessed June 29, 2021).
- 5. Davidson, "Hearing to Receive Testimony on United States Indo-Pacific Command," p. 14.
- 6. Missile Defense Project, "DF-26 (Dong Feng-26)," Missile Threat, Center for Strategic and International Studies, January 8, 2018, last modified June 23, 2020, https://missilethreat.csis.org/missile/dong-feng-26-df-26/ (accessed June 30, 2021).
- 7. Patty-Jane Geller and Peter Brookes, "China's Growing Nuclear Threat," Heritage Foundation Fact Sheet No. 209, May 3, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/chinas-growing-nuclear-threat, and Patty-Jane Geller and Rebeccah Heinrichs, "Extending New START Makes U.S. Nuclear Modernization Imperative," Heritage Foundation Backgrounder No. 3595, p. 5, Table 1, March 16, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/arms-control/report /extending-new-start-makes-us-nuclear-modernization-imperative.
- 8. Davidson, "Hearing to Receive Testimony on United States Indo-Pacific Command," p. 30.
- 9. Karen DeYoung, "U.S. to Deploy Anti-Missile System to Guam," *Washington Post*, April 3, 2013, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national -security/us-to-deploy-anti-missile-system-to-guam/2013/04/03/b939ecfc-9c89-11e2-a941-a19bce7af755_story.html (accessed June 29, 2021).
- Aquilino, "To Consider the Nomination of Admiral John C. Aquilino," pp. 85–86. Admiral Davidson has also stated that in addition to fighting from Guam, "we're going to have to be able to fight for it." See Richard R. Burgess, "U.S. Will Fight From Guam and For Guam, U.S. Indo-Pacific Commander Says," Sea Power, March 4, 2021, https://seapowermagazine.org/u-s-will-fight-from-guam-and-for-guam-u-s-indo-pacific-commander-says/ (accessed June 29, 2021).
- 11. Burgess, "U.S. Will Fight from Guam and for Guam."
- 12. Davidson, "Hearing to Receive Testimony on United States Indo-Pacific Command," p. 29.
- 13. Ibid., p. 30.
- 14. "Reversing America's Eroding Military Edge in the Pacific: A Conversation with INDOPACOM Commander Admiral Philip S. Davidson," Foundation for Defense of Democracies, October 13, 2020, p. 9, https://www.fdd.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/Events_INDOPACOM_Transcript_v02 .pdf (accessed July 6, 2021), and Jamie McIntyre, "Pacific Commander Warns China Could Move to Take Taiwan in the Next Five Years If U.S. Doesn't Increase Deterrence," *Washington Examiner*, March 5, 2021, https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/policy/defense-national-security/pacific -commander-warns-china-could-move-to-take-taiwan-in-the-next-five-years-if-us-doesnt-increase-deterrence (accessed July 1, 2021).
- 15. Ian Williams, "Aegis Ashore," Center for Strategic and International Studies, April 14, 2016, last modified June 15, 2018, https://missilethreat.csis.org /defsys/aegis-ashore/ (accessed June 30, 2021).
- SM-3 Interceptor, Raytheon Missiles and Defense, https://www.raytheonmissilesanddefense.com/capabilities/products/sm3-interceptor (accessed June 30, 2021). The SM-3 Block IIA has also proven effective against an Inter-Continental Ballistic Missile target. See news release, "U.S. Successfully Conducts SM-3 Block IIA Intercept Test Against an Intercontinental Ballistic Missile Target," U.S. Department of Defense, November 17, 2020, https://www.defense .gov/Newsroom/Releases/Release/Article/2417334/us-successfully-conducts-sm-3-block-iia-intercept-test-against-an-intercontinen/ (accessed July 1, 2021).
- 17. Missile Defense Project, "Standard Missile-6 (SM-6)," Center for Strategic and International Studies, April 14, 2016, last modified June 15, 2018, https://missilethreat.csis.org/defsys/sm-6/ (accessed July 7, 2021).
- 18. Admiral Jon Hill, Director of the Missile Defense Agency, discussed these possibilities in a recent event. See "MDA and the 2022 Budget," Center for Strategic and International Studies, June 22, 2021, p. 16, https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/event/210622_Karako_Hill_MDA .pdf?M7FoctizrwzmGla2xvhdNE14wohVU8mi (accessed July 7, 2021). See also Tom Karako, "Shield of the Pacific: Japan as a Giant Aegis Destroyer," Center for Strategic and International Studies Missile Defense Project, May 23 2018, https://www.csis.org/analysis/shield-pacific-japan-giant-aegis -destroyer (accessed July 8, 2021).

- 19. See Jack Detsch, "Pentagon Faces Tense Fight Over Pacific Pivot," Foreign Policy, June 7, 2021, https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/06/07/biden-pivot -china-pentagon/ (accessed July 6, 2021).
- 20. National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2021, S. 4049, 116th Cong., 2nd Sess., p. 1358, https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/senate -bill/4049 (accessed June 30, 2021).
- 21. U.S. House of Representatives, "Conference Report to Accompany H.R. 6395," § 1650, December 20, 2020, https://docs.house.gov/billsthisweek /20201207/CRPT-116hrpt617.pdf (accessed June 30, 2021).
- 22. U.S. Missile Defense Agency, *Fiscal Year (FY) 2022 Budget Estimates Overview*, May 20, 2021, pp. 10–11, https://www.mda.mil/global/documents/pdf /Budget%200verview%20FY22%20Booklet%20-%20FINAL.pdf (accessed June 30, 2021).
- 23. Judson, "DOD Wish List Seeks More Funds to Boost Pacific Missile Defense."
- 24. Paul McLeary, "Pentagon Weighs Guam Missile Defense Money For 2022 Budget," Breaking Defense, March 23, 2021, https://breakingdefense.com /2021/03/pentagon-weighs-guam-missile-defense-money-for-2022-budget/ (accessed June 30, 2021).
- 25. U.S. House of Representatives, "Report to Accompany H.R. 117–XX," 117th Cong., 1st Sess., 2021, p. 9, https://velosteam.com/wp-content/uploads/2021 /07/FY2022-HAC-D-Report-Full-Committee-Print.pdf (accessed July 12, 2021).